
 

 

Lower Neuse Basin Association®/Neuse River Compliance Association® 
September 3, 2020 Meeting Minutes 

Webinar Meeting (Virtual due to Covid-19)   
 
 
Attending: 
 
Kenny Stevens  City of Kinston  Jimmy Pridgen  City of Wilson    
Barry Parks  City of Wilson  James Shoulders Town of Farmville 
Tony Hawkins  City of New Bern David Hardin  Town of Apex 
Dan Wall  Johnston County Dan McLawhorn  City of Raleigh 
T. J. Lynch  Raleigh Water  Chuck Smithwick Contentnea MSD 
Mike Wagner  City of Goldsboro James Warren  Town of Clayton   
Joe Pearce  Aqua, N.C.   John Kiviniemi  City of Raleigh 
Marie Strandwitz Town of Hillsborough Mike Graham  Duke Energy Progress 
Elliot Thomas  Craven County  Rich Cappola  Town of Clayton 
Jon Carpenter   Dupont-Kinston  Reginald Hicks  City of Durham 
Brian Leavitt  Town of Benson  Jay Sauber  Water Quality Consultant 
Haywood Phthisic LNBA/NRCA  Steve Tedder  Tedder Farm Consulting 
Ian McMillan  DWR Planning  John Brinkley  Black & Veatch  
Mark Vander Borgh DWR Ecosystem Mike Templeton  DWR Permitting 
David Hill  DWR Permitting  Jim Hawhee  DWR Ecosytsem 
Nora Deamer  DWR Planning  Julia Byrd  DWR  
David Huffman  DWR Ecosystem Francis Oggeri  DWR Planning 
 
The Chair, Dan McLawhorn, called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone. The roll was called and 
there were 14 of 18 members present representing the LNBA and 18 of 24 members present representing 
the NRCA. There was a quorum present for both associations. Guests were introduced and recognized. 
 
Board Minutes – The Board Minutes from the February 6, 2020 meeting were presented and approved as 
submitted with no revisions. 
 
Neuse River Plan Update – Francis Oggeri with DWR Planning briefed the Boards on the schedule of the 
Neuse Plan update. That schedule is: meeting with stakeholders first quarter of 2021, public comment 
period in third quarter 2021 (October), present to EMC Water Quality Committee first quarter of 2020 
(January) and present to EMC in March 2022 as a single plan for the Neuse River Basin. This is to be 
completed for the NPDES permit cycle of 2023 – 2028.   
 
SB 315, Transport Factor and Nutrient Offset Credits Update – The Chair discussed SB 315 and the 
requirements to evaluate the point source transport factor and those factors related to nutrient offset 
credits. Dan noted DWR has started the process by applying for a grant through the N. C. Attorney 
General’s Office (Smithfield Foods settlement funds). Jim Hawhee, DWR Ecosystems Supervisor, spoke 
concerning the grant application and stated the proposal was for a calibrated nutrient response model (full 
watershed like Falls Lake and Jordan Lake have prepared). He noted the Division has 3 calibrated estuary 
models but no watershed model. The watershed model will be used to develop delivery factors for nutrient 
credits or transport factors for point sources. Jim noted stakeholders will be asked to provide input in this 
process but no time frame is available. Dan asked if the modeling will be directed at the current transport 
factors in the NPDES and Jim responded no decision has been made at this time. Jim noted that while he 



 

 

was involved with the development of the grant application he was no longer involved in the process (in his 
new position) and the DWR Planning group will take lead on the modeling.       
 
Financials – Treasurer’s Report - The Treasurer's Reports through July 31, 2020 were presented by 
Haywood. As of Feb. 3rd , the LNBA account balance was $159,682.20 and NRCA account balance was 
$237,543.71. T. J. Lynch made the motion to approve the reports as presented, seconded by Barry Parks, 
and approved by the Boards.  
 
FY 2019-201 Year End Expenditures – Haywood presented the FY 2019-20 year end expenditure report.  
The LNBA spent 86% of its budget ($134,000) and the NRCA spent 59% of its budget ($77,500).  
 
FY 2020-21 Membership Dues – Haywood reported all the LNBA membership dues have been received for 
the current year. All the membership fees with the exception of one has been received for the NRCA. 
 
Request for Funding ModMon for FY 2020-21 – Hans Pearl with the UNC has requested continued support 
for the ModMon Program for FY 2020-21 in the amount of $5,000. The amount was approved in the current 
budget. Tony Hawkins made the motion to approve the request, seconded by Mike Wagner, and approved 
by the Board.   
 
LNBA Sampling Report – Work continues on the Lower Neuse River Monitoring Service Contract No. 5 
with Environment I. All sampling was completed by Environment 1 in February through August, 2020. Data 
sets have been received through June, 2020 and loaded on the website. July sampling results are in data 
review. All invoices through July, 2020 have been processed and paid.  
 
February: All samples collected, analyzed and reported per MOA requirements.  Final results have been 
                 submitted. 
 
March: All samples collected, analyzed and reported per MOA requirements with 1 exception. 
    J4690000 (Middle Creek at Holly Springs Rd. nr Holly Springs) 06/26/20: unable to access due to 
             bridge construction.  No sample collected. Final results have been submitted. 
 
April: All samples collected, analyzed and reported per MOA requirements. Final results have been  
           submitted. 
 
May: All samples collected, analyzed and reported per MOA requirements.  Final results have been  
         submitted. 
 
June: All samples collected, analyzed and reported per MOA requirements with 1 exception. 
           J4170000(Neuse River at NC42 nr Clayton) 06/02/20: unable to access due to bridge  
           construction. No field parameter data.  Full sample collection was completed on 06/17/20. 
           Final results have been submitted. 
 
July: All samples collected, analyzed and reported per MOA requirements with 1 exception. 
         J4080000 (Poplar Creek at SR 2049 Bethlehem Rd. nr Knightdale) 07/01/20: stream too shallow; no  
         field parameter data or sample collection.  On 07/14/20, only field parameter data was  
          collected.  Stream till too shallow for sample collection. Results are in final data review. 
 



 

 

 August: All samples collected per MOA requirements.  Analysis of these samples is ongoing 
 
 
Sampling Site J5620000 – The bridge that the samples were collected collapsed in May, 2020. This 
sample location is the beginning of Little River near Zebulon. A new site has been identified on Riley Hill 
Road just downstream from J5620000 and pending agreement with the City of Raleigh.  
 
NRCA Midyear Report for 2020 – Haywood presented the draft midyear for 2020 and noted that each 
member should review and provide correction if necessary. It was also noted that the City of Raleigh 
decreased its total nitrogen discharge by an amount of 50,000 lbs. through process controls. More 
information will be presented in the future on their work. Haywood also noted facilities that have not 
received renewed permits. Dan asked the status of the Kenly facility and Haywood reported Kenly didn’t 
renew its contract with their manager, the interim manager is current working on improvements at their 
facility, and they hired someone to assist in making improvements. Haywood also noted the town was 
assessed for exceeding their nitrogen allocation, the amount of that assessment was $9,448.77, and 
payment has been received.        
 
The next meeting is scheduled for November 5, 2020 at 10:00. With no further business, the meeting was 
adjourned.  
  


